Bewsey Lodge Primary School - Full Governing Board
Minutes of the Meeting Held on 8.3.2024
Present: Nigel Spencer (Chair), Emma Williams, Liz Bailey, Siobhan Bentley, Matthew Boyle, Phil Chadwick, Mike Jones, Vic Leach, Lea-Anne McCready-Foreman, Emma Rae-White, David Wright
Apologies: Kathryn Kendall 
Absent: Mohammed Chowdhuri, 
In Attendance: Julie Iredale, Dr. Carsten Kressel (Minutes)
Welcome
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting.  Apologies were received from Mrs. Kendall.
Declarations of Interest
No declarations of personal, professional or pecuniary interest in the matters to be discussed were made.  
Governing Board Matters
Future Meeting Format
Governors agreed the following parameters: -
· Children and Learning Committee - At least one meeting per year face-to-face, remainder on Teams 
· Resources Committee - Teams
· FGB - Face-to-face
· The next strategy day will be held in autumn 2024, including autumn term FGB and and a strategy and visioning session.
Membership
Mrs. Turnbull had left the school.  Viv Leach was elected as the new staff governor.
Skills Audit / Self-review / 360° Review of Chair
The skills audit and the 360° review of the Chair remained pending.
Action 1: Send the completed skills audit and the 360° review to the Chair.
Governor Training 
Governors compiled a list of training they had completed.
Minutes
The minutes of the meeting held on 10.11.2023 were agreed as a true and accurate record. 
Matters Arising / Action Log
Governors noted that the actions from the last meeting had been completed as follows: -
· Action 1 - Governors completed their annual declarations of interest. 
· Action 2 - The skills audit and the 360° review of the Chair were in progress.
· Action 3 - Login details for Schoot were not circulated due to cost and quality considerations.
· Action 4 - Options for internet filtering - Warrington Borough Council are looking to review their provision, planning to introduce differential filtering.  They state that their filtering is already compliant with Keeping Children Safe in Education guidance.
The requirement for school staff to carry out NSPCC Safeguarding training in addition to their regular Safeguarding training will be established separately, and the advice will be sent to governors. 
Action 2: Establish whether governors working for schools need to carry out NSPCC Safeguarding training in addition to their regular Safeguarding training.
Chair's Action
None.
Finance
Budget Update 2023/24 
The budget is healthy in the current year, with reserves forecast to increase to between £115k and £120k, primarily due to additional funding for SEND having been received.
.
Draft Budget 2024/25
An in-year deficit of £70k to £80k is forecast.  This forecast does not take into account the pensions opt-out of some staff and additional income, which will be factored in later.  Energy expenditure has been calculated with prices from the current year.  Staffing can be handled flexibly if necessary.  Savings are expected compared to the current draft, so that the forecast deficit should be reduced.  A year-end reserve of £40k+ is forecast.  The budget will be finalised later in the month, at the meeting of the Resources Committee meeting on 21.3.2024.
Governors asked if the budget included the anticipated costs and savings of a governor-led nursery.  This was confirmed.
Action 3: Finalise the budget, SFVS return and SIC at the Resources Committee meeting.
SFVS
The return will be prepared at Resources Committee on 21.3.2024 together with the Statement of Internal Control.
Local Authority Reports 
Governors noted the local authority reports: -
· Governor Briefing 
· Early Years Update 
· Gender Questioning Children- DfE Consultation 
· Place Planning and Admissions- Questions for Governors 
· Primary Assessment 
· Primary PE & Sports Premium 
· SFVS
Committee Updates 
Curriculum Committee Children and Learning
Governors noted the minutes of the meeting held on 10.11.2023.  Mrs. Bentley gave the following update from the meeting held earlier in the day: - 
· The SDP was monitored.
· Books were viewed to see the development of writing, handwriting and presentation.  The books showed good progress.
· Attendance stands at 93.2% - A paper was requested on the issues that affect attendance
· Autumn term data was reviewed: -
· Year 1 was discussed.  Some children are below target, something that often occurs in that year group at the transition from Reception class.  The situation is expected to improve in the spring term.
· Year 6 data appears to be strong, based on SATS papers.  It is hoped that the children will perform well in the SATS.  Reading: 87% ARE, 51% GD, (90% ARE expected at SATS), Writing: 68% ARE (74-81% expected at SATS), Maths: 91% ARE, 53% GD, (95% expected at SATS)
· GD has been a focus of the SDP.
· Mrs. Kendall had visited to review Spanish; she is also looking into funding for a possible trip to Spain.
· The following policies were adopted: -
· Statement of Behaviour Principles
· Home School Agreement
· Terms of reference were reviewed and agreed.
Governors asked the following questions: - 
· Why is the data that was presented from last autumn? - Answer: It is due to the timing of the meeting.  Spring term assessments will take place in the coming week.
· Is there an ongoing ‘Covid dip’ in attainment? - Answer: Our children found the reading test difficult last year, partly due to missing personal experience that made it difficult to relate to the subject matter of the test.
· What is current or predicted combined ARE? - Answer: We will provide the data. 
Action 4: Provide data for current and predicted combined ARE.
Resources Committee 
Mr. Jones reported that the following matters were considered at the meeting held in February: - 
· Budget, as discussed earlier in the meeting
· Governor-led nursery
Holiday Dates
Governors agreed the holiday dates for 2024/25 (amended) and 2025/26.
Health & Safety 
The Health & Safety governor's report was noted.
Stress is managed carefully.
Safeguarding
Online Safety 
Mrs. Bailey reported that the school dealt with some online safety incidents in KS 2 in connection with mobile phones.  The online safety lead will do further work with the children.  E-safety assemblies are being held.  The PCSO visited the school.
Governors asked the following questions: - 
· Why do children bring mobile phones to school? - Answer: For walking home; in school they must be switched off.
· Do they hand them in when entering school? - Answer: We do not want teachers to be responsible for potentially very expensive devices, so we do not ask for mobile phones to be surrendered.  Instead, they must be switched off and stay in the bag.
Governor-led Nursery
It is proposed to convert the existing maintained nursery into a governor-led nursery.  This change would give more flexibility in staffing the nursery, as no teacher would be needed to lead it.  This flexibility is necessary to help reduce the forecast budget deficit, particularly as the current in-year surplus is due to significant additional SEND funding; this additional funding is unlikely to continue.  The year-end budget figure that was reported earlier in the meeting is based on the assumption that a HLTA leads the nursery instead of a teacher.  The HLTA would be supported in the role by a TA3, with supervision from the Early Years lead.  In future, it would always be possible to deploy a teacher in the nursery should the need arise.
Governors asked the following questions: -
· If we did not convert to a governor-led nursery, would it be necessary to make cuts elsewhere? - Answer: The two-form entry model could not be sustained.  Instead, mixed-age year groups would be necessary.
· Why is the SEND funding falling? - Answer: We have accepted three children, who would usually need to be in a specialist setting.  In order to enable them to stay in the mainstream, we received £28k for each child.
· Will these children stay in Bewsey Lodge longer-term? - Answer: One is transferring to a DP from next year, the destination of the other two is currently unclear.  Therefore, it is unclear how much extraordinary funding we would receive in future, if any. 
· What will be the role of governors in a governor-led nursery? - Answer: They need to give permission for the conversion, and they are responsible for its operation and the quality of education in the same way as for the rest of the school.  It is proposed to establish an optional working group.  The group could monitor the standards post-conversion.
· What would change in a governor-led nursery? - Answer: Nothing, except the operational model, and the loss of free food.
· What would be different for the rest of school? - Answer: Nothing.
· What is the risk? - Answer: Risk will be minimised by direct supervision through the EYFS lead and use of experienced staff, with relevant experience.  CPD will be provided as appropriate.
· Why is it acceptable to have a nursery led by TAs? - Answer: In maintained schools, qualified teachers are required.  In nurseries, the focus is more on the physical, social and emotional development of the children, combined with educational elements.  The nursery will continue to be linked closely to the school.
· What are the time scales for the conversion?  Do we need to carry out a consultation? - Answer: No, it is only necessary to let parents know the decision.
Governors agreed to change the operating model and status of the nursery from that of a maintained nursery to a governor-led nursery.  They formed a working group to supervise the process and to monitor performance and outcomes of the nursery post-conversion, with the following membership: Mrs. Bailey (lead), Mrs. Leach, Mr. Spencer.  Governors not present will also be informed of the nursery working group and invited to join. 
Action 5: Invite governors to join the nursery working group.
DP Update
A spare classroom has been identified that could be offered to the local authority to operate an ASD DP.  Plans for a building extension were also developed and appeared to have been agreed by the local authority.  The extension would increase capacity of the existing DP to 14 pupils, and it could also accommodate up to 12 pupils in a new ASD provision.  This concept was agreed with officers in the autumn.  Since then, the officers, with whom the school dealt, have left the Council and more recently, the local authority has indicated that no official commitment exists and that the project needs to be paused.
Governors had reviewed the feasibility of the proposal and determined that it would be viable.  The project would be beneficial for the school, organisationally and financially. 
Governors asked the following questions: -
· Is the two-form entry model that the school operates viable in the longer term? - Answer: The budget could not sustain this model beyond next year at current funding levels.
· Should we keep the ASD DP option live? - Answer: Yes, it continues to be an option.  However, some children can be very challenging in ASD DP.
· We would need to consider the benefits to teaching and learning. - Answer: Yes, we would review this.
Headteacher's Report
Governors noted the headteacher's report with thanks.  Mrs. Williams highlighted the following points: - 
· The school has 44 first choice applications.
· Change management is a large topic for the school.
Governors asked the following questions: - 
· Are other local schools shrinking? - Answer: Yes, birth rates have fallen.
· What would change mean for staff?  Are staff invested in this? - Answer: A staff meeting was held in February.  We are reflecting on what has gone well and what needs to be done differently.
· Can governors support the process and explain it to staff? - Answer: Thank you for your kind offer.  I have a strong team around me.  It is important to keep staff abreast of change.
Policy Review
Governors agreed the Code of Conduct for School Governors.
GDPR
Nothing to report.
Any Other Business
Governors asked the following questions: - 
· Could we think more about our role, vision, the SDP etc. at the next away day please? - Answer: Yes, that is planned. 
· Should we plan that session in advance? - Answer: Yes, that is possible.
Action 6: Plan the next strategy session in advance of the meeting. 
Date and Time of the Next Meeting
FGB - 12.7.2024, 2pm
Resources Committee – 21.3.2024
Action Log - March 2024
	No.
	Description
	Responsible

	1
	Send the completed skills audit and the 360° review to the Chair.
	 Clerk

	2
	Establish whether governors working for schools need to carry out NSPCC Safeguarding training in addition to their regular Safeguarding training.
	Mrs. Williams

	3
	Finalise the budget, SFVS return and SIC at the Resources Committee meeting.
	Resources Committee

	4
	Provide data for current and predicted combined ARE.
	Mrs. Williams

	5
	Invite governors to join the nursery working group.
	Mrs. Williams

	6
	Plan the next strategy session in advance of the meeting. 
	Mrs. Williams / Mr. Spencer
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